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CHAIR BAISA: . (gavel). . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please
come to order? Chair would like to note first before we start that everyone is
asked to please put your cell phones on your silent mode if you have one. We'd
really appreciate not being interrupted while we have testimony and while we
conduct the meeting. Thank you very much. I'm Council,
Councilmember Gladys Baisa, the Chair of this Committee. And today we have
Members with us. I have my Vice-Chair Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. I have Member Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. I have Member Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. I have Member Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And excused this afternoon are Members Mateo, Hokama
and Victorino. This afternoon, folks, we're gonna take our first look at Chapter 8
of the Maui Island Plan. No legislative action will be taken. I'm hoping that
everybody who saw the press release realizes that. We're here today for another,
another reason. We're here to get orientation as to how we're going to proceed.
From the Administration this afternoon we have Will Spence, our Planning
Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Will. We have John Summers, our Administrative
Planning Officer from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Simone Bosco. I'm glad to have you back.
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Senior Planner with the Department of Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And James Giroux, our Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Also have with me my Committee Staff. I have Legislative Attorney,
David Raatz, and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. We'll be taking public
testimony in just a moment here. Testimony will be limited to the...item on our
agenda today. Please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby. You'll
be limited to three minutes per person with one minute to conclude if you need it.
Please state your name when you come up and if you're representing anybody but
yourself, would you please also tell us that. Members, we're gonna start on
public testimony. We have, at this point, 12 people signed up to testify. So I
think we should get going. Our first testifier this afternoon will be Mike Foley
and Mr. Foley will be followed by Michael Duberstein. Good afternoon, Mike.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. FOLEY: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Members of the Council. Oh, sorry, the
Planning Committee. My name is Mike Foley. I'm a retired Land Use Planner.
I'm not representing any organization. I'm speaking as an individual. Once upon
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a time many years ago when we started this process, I said to the Council that I'd
never seen a General Plan without maps. Our previous General Plan did not have
maps and therefore wasn't thoroughly used. We decided that an Islandwide Plan
was needed for Maui because many issues such as water supply cross Community
Plan boundaries. So we felt that a plan for all of Maui island was, was
appropriate. The Maui Island Plan is the foundation for the Community Plans and
is extremely important. The most important part as far as I'm concerned are the
growth boundaries because they direct development into areas with existing
infrastructure such as water supply, sewage treatment, roads, fire stations, schools
and, most importantly, jobs. The Planning staff and consultants requested plans
from large property owners and developers. We evaluated many large projects
and we evaluated them primarily on that philosophy that...development should
occur where it's already possible to serve with water and sewer treatment and, and
fire stations. We were also particularly concerned that new projects would be
near jobs. We rated all of the projects and the project that finished absolutely last
was Olowalu because it was far from jobs, didn't have a fire station or school,
needed private water and sewer treatment. We were concerned about providing
infrastructure away from developed areas because the State cannot afford to build
and staff schools. The County cannot afford to build and staff fire stations. I'd
ask you to consider also that there are already thousands of units entitled without
these new areas. I know you're not talking specifically about the maps today so
I'll just say that generally the maps allow too much development in West Maui
and South Maui and that the area that is most equipped to handle future
development is Central Maui. I would like the Council to continue using the
Country Town designations for Paia, Haiku and Makawao. We need maps that
include greenbelts to separate the towns and greenways to link the towns such as
with bike paths. I would lastly ask you to seriously respect the work that has gone
before you by Focus Maui Nui, the General Plan Advisory Committee, the Maui
Planning Commission and hundreds of Maui residents. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Foley. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not a question but Mike, if you can provide us
your testimony. You point out a lot of good things that we should be considering
going forward, so if we can.
MR. FOLEY: My, my testimony is made up of 12 notes in the wrong order.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Foley, if you could get that to us-MR. FOLEY: I, I can...
CHAIR BAISA: --in an e-mail, that'd be great.
-4-
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MR. FOLEY: I...yeah, I'll prepare it in, in the right order and, and send it to you. I had
to read the numbers quickly and hopefully I didn't miss anything. But I'll,
will prepare them and-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay, thank you.
MR. FOLEY: --and submit them to the Council. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any other questions or comments? Thank you,
Mr. Foley. Our next testifier will be Michael Duberstein and he'll be followed by
Bryan Sarasin, Sr. Good afternoon.
MR. DUBERSTEIN: Good afternoon, aloha kakou. I'm Michael Duberstein. I live in
Kihei. Now I remember sitting here back in November and December 2007 when
the aisles were jammed by tee-shirt, tee-shirted advocates demanding that you roll
back all the conditions for expanding Makena Resort so that they, in theory, could
begin working the next week. Well, that Council didn't relent but that had no
effect on what's happened. Even if all the conditions had been eliminated, how
many of the tee-shirt crowd would be working out there today? Tuesday I was at
Akaku, Akaku and the show "What the Tea Party is All About" was on Channel
52. There was Nancy Pelosi, you know, I think she's a real Tea Party favorite,
urging Congress to pass a thousand-page bill and it's probably Obama Care or
some authorization or appropriation and only after that see what might be in it.
Well, from a decade of working in the Congress I think I know how Dick Mayer
and Lucienne and the group of GPAC members and former Planning Directors
now feel. That's rare for me to agree with the Tea Pots in principle about
anything. But then later Tuesday evening I learned about the Plan's vital Directed
Growth Chapter being gutted. Now I've been involved in this process going back
to...Focus Maui Nui in 2005, have testified numerous times since then and
attended relevant committee meetings. Whoever is trying to pull the strings here
should be ashamed to have Directed Growth's heart unceremoniously ripped out
seemingly behind some Oz-like curtain is atrocious. I strongly believe that the
sentiments and policies developed over an extended period by GPAC, previous
Planning Commissions and the Planning Department revealed what the majority
of Maui citizens want as exquisite tools. What a few developers and their handin-glove building trades buddies seek falls into the narrowest of self-interests.
Bluntly, they don't know, or ignore, differences between a plan and a short-term
prescriptions. And I think you all do. You, this Council, can and should do the
right thing. Restore greenways, greenbelts, sensitive lands, Country Towns and
agricultural lands in language in Table 8.2 on Page 8-6. Growth maps need those
tools. And in contrast to the term "may" instead of "shall" which has crept, crept
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into to soften policy in other chapters, now I find "shall" turns up in Policy 8.2.f
in place of "may." Now what's the rationale for that? Bring back "may" in 8.2.f.
We know we're into the Plan's home stretch. Let's keep it strong. Mahalo and
I've turned in copies of my testimony. But...unfortunately I only made ten so
you'll get it afterwards.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Duberstein. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is
Bryan Sarasin, Sr. and he'll be followed by Irene Bowie. Good afternoon.
MR. SARASIN: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Council
Members. My name is Bryan Sarasin, Sr. and I am the Vice-President of the
Waihee Community Association and I'll be representing them today. We need to
keep Waihee "Waihee" regardless of what changes are made to the Plan, to the
maps. And whatever it is, we need to keep that area as it is. The growth
boundaries need to reflect each of the communities' plans. For us in particular,
I'm just gonna very brief, you know, we basically don't want subdivisions unless
they're ag subdivisions to benefit ags, not gentlemen's estates. Our plan is in
draft form and yesterday morning, George Brass, the President of the Waihee
Community Association and myself met with Will Spence, John Summer and
Simone Bosco and gave them a copy of our preliminary draft Community Plan.
So as far as we're concerned, we, we wanna keep our community...keep basically
Waihee "Waihee." And thank you very much for this opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Sarasin. Any questions for--yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Bryan, thank you for being here.
Just one fast question. We all know that Department of Hawaiian Home Lands do
have properties here in Maui County. So when you talk about Waihee, you know,
they've been developing Waihee for the last, I don't know, maybe ten years since
I've been on the Council. And when you say no new subdivisions, including
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands who provide housing to the Hawaiian
people?
MR. SARASIN: You know, when it comes to DHHL and the Hawaiian Home Lands,
basically there's no real entity that has any control over what happens. So for us
we would probably prefer that they would go someplace else. However, they
have lands in our area. They choose to develop it. That would be their choice.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
MR. SARASIN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Mr. Sarasin? Seeing none, our next testifier is
Irene Bowie and she'll be followed by Wallette Pellegrino. Good afternoon. We
seem to have trouble with that mic.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: They're working on it.
CHAIR BAISA: They are?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: I hear they're working on it. So be patient. Go ahead, Irene.
MS. BOWIE: Good afternoon, Chair and Committee Members. I'm Irene Bowie with
Maui Tomorrow Foundation. Section 2.80B, Decennial revisions to the General
Plan of the Maui County Code prescribes a specific process for the development
of the General Plan revisions. The Planning Director prepares recommendations
and submits them to the General Plan Advisory Committee which reviews them
and produces their own recommendations. These are transmitted to the Planning
Commission as both the Planning Director and GPAC recommendations. The
Planning Commission reviews them and produces its own recommendations. The
three separate recommendations are then transmitted to the Council for review
and final approval. 2.80B does not state that the Planning Director or the
Planning Department should make additional subsequent changes while
transmitting the documents from the Maui Planning Commission to the County
Council. The Planning Director proposing changes to the three legally defined
recommendations transmitted by the Commission to the Council violates the legal
process, specifically defined in the County Code. It makes a mockery of the long
dedicated hours GPAC and the Planning Commission put in to reach their legally
prescribed recommendations. The Administration has no legal right to now trump
the volunteer community members who were legally empowered to transmit their
recommendations along with the original recommendations submitted by the
Planning Director to the County Council for adoption. Maui Tomorrow questions
the Administration's legal right to intervene in the process at this time with a new
version that hasn't gone through the legally prescribed process and overrides the
recommendations of GPAC and the Maui Planning Commission. The County
Charter requires proposed revisions to the General Plan prepared by the Planning
Director to be reviewed by the Planning Commission and transmitted to the
Council with their recommendations. Further, State Statute HRS 226-58 County
General Plans states that any amendment to the County General Plans shall not be
contrary to the County Charter. We believe, coming as they do, just before the
Council is to make its recommendations and without proper vetting before the
general public, GPAC and the Maui Planning Commission the recent Planning
Director recommendations are inappropriate, out of order and inconsistent with
Maui County Code 2.80B. Maui Tomorrow asked Corporation Counsel what
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legal authority allows the Administration to propose amendments to the General
Plan documents transmitted to the Council by the Planning Commission contrary
to Section 2.80B of the Maui County Code. And, Committee Members, we ask
you to please check into the legality of this before moving further. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Irene. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And just for the testifier, were you
able to check out the agenda? There was no action gonna be taken today so
giving out that information...there's gonna be weeks and weeks and weeks of, of
working on this project, so.
MS. BOWIE: Well, I think, you know, the next meeting is with the maps and it looks
like the same thing is gonna happen with that where the public isn't gonna get
much notice until, you know, and, and this matters to...the community coming
here to testify. So, I, you know, regardless, I think we really need to double check
the process.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ms. Bowie, thank
you. And next testifier is Wallette Pellegrino and she'll be followed by
Darlene Rogers. Good afternoon.
MS. PELLEGRINO: Kung Hei Fat Choy-CHAIR BAISA: Kung Hei Fat Choy.
MS. PELLEGRINO: Chairperson Baisa and Committee Members. Aloha, my name is
Wallette Garcia Pellegrino and today Darlene...Rogers and I are representing the
Waikapu Community Association. For your information, I also served on the
General Plan Advisory Committee. The WCA is pleased to have this opportunity
to present its views on this very important component of the Maui Island Plan.
The WCA had prepared testimony that was largely supportive of the concepts and
ideas as reflected in the Directed Growth Area, goals and policies, guiding
principles and the types of growth boundaries included in the GPAC
recommended and the Director's December 2010 versions of the Draft Maui
Island Plan. The association did disagree with the implementation of those
concepts as described in the discussion of the Wailuku-Kahului region and as was
shown in the associated Directed Growth map. Subsequently, the WCA learned
that a revised version of the first half of Chapter 8, crucial to the essence of the
Maui Island Plan was posted for today's meeting. Then the WCA learned that it
was only half a chapter's worth of revisions without the part that describes the
consequences of these revisions for the Wailuku-Kahului region which includes
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our little Country Town community of Waikapu. A preliminary review of the
revisions suggests that the rural community of Waikapu is now faced with a
substantial and even radical philosophical change in the character of the Maui
Island Plan. Without the ability to review the full revision of Chapter 8, we
cannot escape the impression that the notion of preservation and protection of
Maui's unique and valued small town communities has been abandoned. Also
gone seems the ability to use valuable growth control tools such as greenbelts,
greenways and sensitive lands. Apparently replaced with the idea that fewer hard
edges and boundaries between the existing communities and the use of
comprehensive zoning within a UGB area will suffice as long-term planning tools
to implement the Community Plans. For the rural town of Waikapu with its rich
and varied history of agricultural activity in a vibrant community, this may mean
the end of its existence as a recognizable separate entity, the last historical small
rural town in Central Maui. Without these control tools within an urban region,
we fear for the preservation of the last remaining intact sand dunes in Central
Maui located in the Waikapu area with numerous burials known to be contained
there. They are a critical natural, cultural and historical resource already
threatened by planned development. I would now like to turn this over to
Darlene Rogers to continue and finalize the WCA's testimony. And I'd also like
to acknowledge the large number of Waikapu people who are here today. Mahalo
for your support. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Wallette. Thank you very much. Members, any questions
for Ms. Pellegrino? We'll, we'll probably wait for the second person. Thank you
very much. Next testifier, Darlene Rogers. And Ms. Rogers will be followed by
Robin Knox.
MS. ROGERS: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MS. ROGERS: I'm Darlene Rogers and I'm on the board and treasurer of the Waikapu
Community Association. And we're happily representing Jacob Verkerke who
had to be off-island today, our President. Again, with only half of the proposed
revisions to Chapter 8 published and with only one week at most to analyze and
review these major revised recommendations, community organizations such as
the Waikapu Community Association are at a tragic disadvantage in the critical
discussion of the Directed Growth component of the Maui Island Plan. The
Waikapu Community Association asks the Chair of the General Plan Committee
to allow more time between the publication of such significant revisions and the
time the committee discussion...of the committee discussion and decision
making. If years of community input effort are going to be written out of the
Plan, the community must have a chance to understand the long-term impact on
the small towns that still form the link between Maui's past and its future. After
-9-
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all, these communities were identified time and again by Maui residents and the
community associations as essential to the character of Maui and worthy of
protection and preservation. Waikapu, Waikapu Community Association feels
strongly that at least two weeks must be allowed between the publication of these
revisions and their inclusion on the Committee's meeting agenda.
The...community must have a chance to fully participate in the discussion that
must follow the introduction of these profound revisions. With such participation,
we may not have anything to look back with--I'm sorry, I'll begin that again.
Without such participation we may not have anything to look back on after the
completion of the Maui Island Plan but a cynical capitulation to short-term
development interests at the expense of the essence of Maui, its history of small
rural towns as a pillar for future well-planned communities. The Waikapu
Community Association as representative of the Waikapu community is grateful
for this opportunity to present its thoughts and concerns to the General Plan
Committee. It asks for support for and serious...consideration of its efforts to
protect the special community in Central Maui. The association stands ready to
participate in any way with the Committee and other interests in the expectation
that the community of Waikapu will have the opportunity to thrive in the
knowledge of its importance and value to the preservation of the Maui we love
and we need to protect. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Rogers? The Chair would like
to say, so that everybody will clearly understand, the reason we're having this
orientation kind of meeting today was just for the reasons that you're hearing
what you're hearing today. We wanted to hear what the public would say. We
wanted to try to be responsive to that. We wanted to tell you what we were
thinking about doing and we certainly are open to taking your suggestions into
consideration. The Chair is committed that we're going to have a fair and
thorough review of this plan. So I appreciate your suggestions and when we're
done today, we'll gather ourselves together again with the committee that does
this work with the staff and we'll try to figure out how we can make it work for
everybody. Thank you very much for coming.
MS. ROGERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Committee.
CHAIR BALSA: Our next testifier is Robin Knox. And the next person following Robin
is Doug Spencer. Good afternoon.
MS. KNOX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Committee. Thank you for allowing us
to talk about this today. I'm glad to know you're not having to decide today
`cause it, it does seem to have a lot of things to...that weren't input. So I haven't
had a lot of time to look this over but a couple of things that did jump out at me.
It looks like that there was an attempt to simplify what was in the 2010 matrix that
had a lot of different types of... rural land uses and agricultural land uses and
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different levels of protection and things you've heard mentioned like greenbelt
and greenway. And it looks like that most of those purposes did get kinda moved
around into the simpler version that's in the 2012. But some of the agricultural
things that got dropped I think may be important, in particular the Ag A.2., Ag-2,
Community Ag provision had a sentence in there, recognize and provide for
subsistence agricultural uses and lifestyle options. That got...is...does not appear
in the 2012 proposal. And I think that there's a significant number of people on
Maui who own agricultural lands and wanna live on their land and raise food and
live in community that may be a little different than some of the communities that
some of these planners have in mind. So I think that we should allow subsistence
lifestyle. A second thing that concerns me is in Paragraph 8.1.b. It says that
multi-user wastewater collection systems shall only serve areas within an Urban
Growth Boundary. And I think that might be a mistake because it would really
prohibit what you could do with small village-like developments on ag lands.
And a lot of people have some very progressive ideas that are very sustainable in
terms of infrastructure but they would require multi-user sewage systems. So I, I
think that decision should be based on the site and what the people wanna do with
the land more than an overall planning restriction like that especially at this level.
So those are the two major things that I saw. It would definitely be helpful to see
the maps and to see the strike out version with the maps so that we can really
understand what these mean and be able to especially look at particular places and
see how all of these things overlay. And that tends to be what maybe stifles our
economic development sometimes is when we can't develop because of too many
overlying restrictions. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Ms. Knox. Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Doug Spencer and
Mr. Spencer will be followed by Rob Riebling. Good afternoon, sir.
MR. D. SPENCER: Good afternoon, Chairwoman Baisa, Members of the Committee.
Thank you very much. My name is Doug Spencer. And I wanna thank, first of
all, each of you for the hard work that you put in and the hard work you're gonna
have to do over the next several weeks. It's not an easy job for you to do and
those of us in the public are very thankful for all the hard work you're putting in
on this. I'd just like to direct my comments to a few things. We only got three
minutes so you can't cover the entire Chapter 8. That would take all day. So first
of all, you know, our family has been building homes here in Hawaii since 1964.
We have a pretty good handle on what the working people of Hawaii need
particularly here on Maui. We are not high-end builders. We don't deal with the
upper class too much. We deal with common people, the working people. People
actually who aren't here today because they're busy working. They're busy
looking for jobs, trying to find a way to pay their rents or pay their mortgages.
They don't have time to come down here and testify. And so in small part, I'm
gonna try to be their voice here today. In looking at Chapter 8, I'll just point out a
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few things for you. The title itself is called the "Directed Growth Plan." If it's
passed in its present form, it should be retitled the "No Growth Plan" because
that's...exactly what will happen. As many of you probably know, the
development industry and the construction industry here on Maui is dead. It's just
not happening at all. The construction industry will tell you they're 80 to
90 percent unemployed. People are losing their homes. There's no work
available in the near future for them. All they've known is how to work with their
hands and now they have no work. And this Chapter 8 doesn't do anything to
help that. In fact, it does many things to make it even harder. Look at just a few
comments in here. Looking on Page 8-4 where it says that these boundaries are
intended to be static lines in the sand. The word static means not to be moved. It
stays right there. There's no flexibility. And it says in here, really interesting
comment, it says static lines will stand until the time in which job and housing
growth cannot be accommodated within the boundaries which, if not addressed,
could exacerbate the affordable housing problems facing Maui. This plan
exacerbates the affordable housing problem on Maui. Let's go over to
Section 8.1.c. We have now another level of review and approval process that
now you're gonna have to go in and prove that you need to get out of this Urban
Growth Boundary or County Town boundary. Hawaii is already the most
regulated land use state in the entire nation. That's not just my opinion. David
Callies, a professor, University of Hawaii, one of the nation's most renowned land
use experts says exact same thing in his latest book. And so we don't need to add
one more layer of regulation onto an already complicated process. If you're
wanting affordable housing, adding more delays and more cost by more
bureaucratic levels to go through doesn't decrease the cost. Section 8.1.d, again
this is just another level of review and approval they have to go through. And
here's one really concerns me, 8.1.h. The County may automatically rezone land
within growth boundaries to implement community plan policy map designations.
Automatically. Do you know what this says? If I have a piece of property that's
zoned residential but yet the new plan says it's to be zoned agricultural or
preservation or conservation, you've down-zoned my land. You've taken
something from me without paying for it. And so you need to consider as you go
through this, if you're gonna do these things understand how are you gonna pay
for them because they will have to be paid for. People in Maui are pretty tolerant
people for the most part but eventually you're gonna push 'em so hard they're
gonna start pushing back. I mean we look at the "Show Me the Water", the
workforce housing, now the farmers want to be taxed at a higher rate. Eventually
people are gonna be like that movie "Network" back in the 1970s where they're
gonna say, I'm mad as heck, I'm not gonna take it anymore. So may I ask you
really take a good hard look as you guys go through this over the next several
weeks and look at what's best for the people of Maui, not a very small vocal
minority of people who have the time to come here and testify. Thank you very
much.
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CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spencer. Questions for the testifier?
Mr. Couch? Mr. Spencer, can you hang on for a minute? You have a question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spencer. I'm, I'm a little confused now. I, I
need to you help me out here. A lot of the developers have been coming to the
County for time and time again saying, tell us where we can build and where we
can't build and we'll do it. We did that. The, the community did that for years.
They came up with a place says this is where you can build, this is where you
can't. Now you're saying you don't want that. Is that what you're telling me?
MR. D. SPENCER: No, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's what it sounded like you said. So please clarify what
you were saying.
MR. D. SPENCER: Love, love to do it for you. What's happening is by giving these
areas...if you look at the lot of the areas, the big huge landowners, okay, the
A&Bs, the Maui Land and Pines, they've got people employed full-time to come
down here and lobby for what they want. And what you're really do, if you really
look at a lot of these areas that are being zoned for this Urban Growth Boundaries,
are controlled by very large landowners. And you look at the small developers,
you know, our family's company, Betsill Brothers, Sterling Kim, Kent Smith,
nobody's building anything, okay. And you're.. this Council--and I know
Councilman Hokama has been very upset about this which I appreciate--projects
have been approved in the past but never built, never built. The small developer,
when he gets a project approved, he goes and he builds it right away. He doesn't
put it on the shelf. And so we're asking, you know what, we'd love to go to Maui
Land and Pine and say, Maui Land and Pine, give us a piece of land at an
affordable price and we'll build a project there. They won't sell it to us. We
tried, we asked them, they will not do it. So that's the answer to your question. I
apologize if I confused you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Spencer,
thank you.
MR. D. SPENCER: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Next testifier is Rob Riebling and he'll be followed by Mark Spencer.
MR. RIEBLING: Well, good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
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MR. RIEBLING: And Members. My name is Rob Riebling. I'm Vice-President of the
Maalaea Community Association. You know, the GPAC presented maps of
growth boundaries around Maui's urban areas to protect our island from creeping
urban sprawl. After more than three years of debate by 25 diverse members
representing the Maui community at large for the good and sufficient reasons
spelled out in Chapter 8 of the original version of the Draft Maui Island Plan. The
Planning Department and the Planning Commission agreed. The GPAC,
likewise, prepared ag land protection overlays in Chapter 7 to protect their ag
lands from creeping urbanization. Again, the Planning Department and the
Planning Commission agreed. The GPAC even proposed a map of public transit
corridors. Taken together these maps represent the very essence of our directed
growth strategy. For example, comparing the two maps appended to my
testimony, which I gave staff this morning, shows that for the case of Maalaea
Village how the GPAC's tightly run Urban Growth Boundary actually protects
prime ag lands currently designated as Project Districts 11 and 12 from future
urbanizing development. Now, funny thing, these maps and charts are
disappearing from the sanitized version of the Draft Maui Island Plan being
considered by this Committee this time around. It's getting hard to even
recognize the Draft Maui Island Plan anymore. It's been watered down and
emasculated to the point where it'd be hard, I think, for even a GPAC member to
recognize a product of their time and effort. And if I were one of them I'd
actually be hopping mad right now or maybe I'd write a Viewpoint article for the
newspaper. This sure has at least the appearances of caving in to inappropriate
pressures from urbanizing developers. We really, really wanna get out from
under those maps. Boy, do they wanna get rid of those maps! We urge you to
retain all the urban growth boundary maps and restore the ag land overlays and
even the transportation corridor maps. Even if you've already trashed them, go
back and put 'em back in. Go back to the original wording referring to them in
the text and the matrices. Don't weaken it, don't water it down. The Draft Maui
Island Plan is working. There's no need to fix it. In conclusion, we ask that you
keep Maui's communities separated by greenbelts, greenways, ag lands, to
preserve their character and their sense of place, provide any new housing via
in-fill in existing communities with existing infrastructure and let's contain that
urban sprawl once and for all. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Riebling. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
MR. RIEBLING: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier is Mark Spencer and Mark is followed by
William Greenleaf. Good afternoon.
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MR. M. SPENCER: Good afternoon, Council Members. My name is Mark Spencer and
I'm here representing Spencer Homes and also myself. And, you know, it's been
about eight years, I was sitting back there realizing before... since I've been...I've
been on this. And the last time I was here was when we were coming to you to
get Waikapu Gardens approved. There were some concerns on that. The terms
"urban sprawl" were used but I'm pretty proud of the fact that we got all nine
Council Members to vote for it based on the good it was gonna do including
Wayne Nishiki which is probably the top of my resume. Well, the last five
years...we've spent that time...the first of those eight years, we spent that time
building those houses, employing over 100 employees as well as 40 to 50
subcontractors' employees and providing affordable housing to Maui's existing
needing affordable families. The last three years has been a rather futile time of
trying to find a way to keep that employment and to keep providing affordable
housing for the thousands of names that were on our list that did not get a chance
to buy one of our houses. You know, Doug, my brother Doug is very good at the
specifics so I'm gonna go to the gray and fuzzy part of this for me. I've had
concerns all through this process. I've attended some of the GPAC meetings.
And this is the world according to Mark. I'll frame it that way but I got the
feeling when this started, this started with a plan that was contrived by a former
Planning Director and some of his key staff members is where it came from to
start. And I felt like that was the impetus of this plan and it's kind of gone from
there. So, yes, they listened to testimony. How much of this truly is our
community's wishes, have reservations on. I wanna reaffirm something
Doug said is my biggest concern is what is, from our perspective, the power that's
given to the large landowners. And I gotta say, Maui Land and Pine and A&B are
great companies. We need them in our community. They've done great things
and they'll continue to do great things. But we also need smaller developers like
us and, and other developers and other just members of our, of our society to be
part of it. And what's happening here from what we see on these growth
boundaries, the large old landowners have all the urban core lands, for the most
part. And so you're basically shutting out some of the competition which is what
helps us provide affordable housing. So I would say I know your guys' intentions
are, are honorable but I would say tread very carefully that we don't enter into a
time of social engineering and telling people where they should be living. I'm a
big believer in the free enterprise system. A lot of people like to live up in Kula
and own big properties. A lot of people like to live in our small lot subdivisions
where they don't have a lot of land they have to take care of. So I would just
caution to be careful to try to fit one mode of thinking for our whole island with
these Directed Growth Boundaries. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spencer. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Spencer, thank you. Next testifier is
William Greenleaf and Mr. Greenleaf will be followed by Drew--I hope I get this
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right--Astolfi? And if I haven't, correct, correct me when you come up.
Mr. Spencer? I'm sorry, Mr. Greenleaf Go right ahead. Good afternoon.
MR. GREENLEAF: Good afternoon. Thanks, Chairman Baisa and good afternoon,
Council Members. So I'm a small farmer, changed my career seven years ago
and I feel very fortunate to be a small farmer. And I've, I've, I've watched this
island process, island plan process. I came here in 2000. I've attended
community meetings, Kula Community Center, Makawao. And I've watched the
process and I've, I've been truly astounded that so many people, 25 people would
take on...putting so much of their time and energy in just defining every single
word and every single boundary and clearing their intentions over a large period
of time and consulting the entire community. So I have, I have to say that I
was...I'm here today...I'm one of those people that really shouldn't be away from
work but I made it my business to be down here today. And I, I understand
you're not gonna make a decision today. But I, I think it's important when I see
that decisions seemed to have been made that the greenways are out. The ag
district...ag distinctions are changing. And that the town communities like Paia
and, and Waikapu, you know, that's, that's disappearing from this island...County
Islandwide Plan. So I'm here to urge the Council...I, I don't really understand the
whole process. I really thought it was gonna come through and be planned by the
community and handed and it would be a big celebration of all that work. And,
and now it seems like at the last minute everything can change without all
that...all those people still being involved. I think one of the things I've seen
from working in agriculture is that it's a, it's a very exciting pathway for the
children of Maui. And I would urge you in the strongest possible way to keep
everything open you can for agriculture especially in the schools. The kids are
finding science in it. They're fmding passion in it. They...it's so exciting to
learn how to prepare the soil properly, put seeds in and see 'em grow and take
`em home to your family and feed them and your neighbors. You, you know, it
truly is a part of aloha. So I, I thank you for your time. I thank you for all you do.
I'm, I'm complete.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Greenleaf The decisions or, or...that you
refer to, they're recommendations coming from the Planning Department and
we're gonna talk about them here and the Council will have the fmal decision.
But the public is very, very welcomed to come and, you know, discuss them with
us and give us your input. We will, we will try to be attentive, I promise you.
MR. GREENLEAF: Oh, can I comment on that?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, if you...quickly, please.
MR. GREENLEAF: Of course, of course. Well, I hear what you're saying, of course.
Thank you. It just seems to me that that process has been done with Planning
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Directors and the, the people have it...they've met at night when they could. And
now it seems like we're almost asking the people to do it again. And I, I think
that's quite a challenge.
CHAIR BAISA: Unfortunately, that's the process we have before us. But I want to let
you know that I believe very strongly that when this is over that we need to look
at the process and see if it's the best thing for...and the best way for us to do this.
I've gained an awful lot by being involved for the past five years. Thank you
very much.
MR. GREENLEAF: Oh, okay, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Drew... Astolfi and again, please correct me if I'm
wrong. And-MR. ASTOLFI: You absolutely got it right.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And he'll be followed by Kaniloa Kamaunu. Good
afternoon, sir.
MR. ASTOLFI: Good afternoon, Chairman... Chairwoman, sorry. Thanks a lot for
having me talk. I'm with FACE Maui, I'm staff to FACE Maui. And live
in Makawao. I think I don't envy you guys. I think it's one of the hardest things
you're gonna have to deal with because you're kind of balancing two colliding
interests. And I think Mr. Spencer kinda talked passionately well about the need
for affordable housing. At FACE, that's been one of our main issues and it
really...it's still one of our main issues. I think that the, the reality is that local
people, regular people, working people are being forced out of the islands. That's
happening to a lot of people that I know. And we're gonna need affordable
housing if we're gonna stop that outflowing and really transform our island out
from under us. That's, that's a serious issue. At the same time, you know, you
look over at Oahu and you look at what happened on the Ewa plain and the sprawl
and the way it ate sort of the soul of Honolulu. And, like, we don't want that to
happen here. So at FACE Maui we don't have any, like, brilliant idea for what
you should do but I think there is kind of...there's a sort of a natural compromise.
The GPAC boundaries were pretty good boundaries. They're not perfect, you're
not gonna get perfect boundaries. But they were vetted by a lot of people. So we
think you should go with those. And we think they protect sort of the integrity of
the towns. We also think that they protect agriculture. And I think, the last thing,
and Mr. Couch mentioned it earlier, is it provides some certainty to developers.
And one of the things that's been hard in this economic climate is the lack of
certainty. So it's tough to say this is where you can build and this is where you
can't. But once you've said it, then you've said it. And then certainty exists. It's
not gonna be comfortable and it's not gonna be a happy thing for everybody but I
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think it's essential otherwise we're gonna end with Ewa. And we, we know we
don't want that. So I think the last thing I would say is that--I wanna make sure I
got my notes--that the boundaries don't mean zero growth. Projects like Olowalu
which we actually kinda like, we think it's sorta neat how they were trying to
figure how you create whole cloth in integrated community. That made sense to
us. Those are possible under this new plan. We don't need tons of 'em but a few
of 'ern would make a lot of sense. And I think it, it...there is some place down
the road in this discussion to look at some of the, the additional costs to
developers who are building affordable housing. So one of the barriers that we've
seen is sort of a set of fees that are attached that make affordable housing harder.
So maybe there's a way to balance the sort of firm, here's the growth boundaries,
with some flexibility inside the boundaries around...especially affordable
developments where you might relax fees or process things faster for stuff that
was meeting a social goal that you approved of. So good luck with this. We'll
certainly be watching it and we'll be participating in an ongoing way.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you again. Our next testifier is Kaniloa Kamaunu
and he'll be followed by Johanna Kamaunu. Good afternoon.
MR. KAMAUNU: Good afternoon, Council. My name is Kaniloa Kamaunu. I am with
Hui Pono Ike Kanawai. I've been with them for about five years and we came
here about...I guess last year or...yeah, we've been last year. And we do a
presentation speaking about the Kanawai. Kanawai is the kingdom laws. And
the reason we brought this up to you because we realize that our status as people
are still sovereign. You can check the documentation that the United States never
has naturalized Native Hawaiians. And that's already documented in Congress.
You can go back to 1893 or 1898. You see that in again in apology bill when it
states, whereas, Native Hawaiians never relinquished their sovereignty to
themselves or to their nation and their natural lands. And it's...there, there, there
is no documentation of such action. Or as it has happened throughout the years
because of all the changes, people have forgotten or the government has forgotten
their fiduciary duties to the people of this land. We native, we have rights. The
State and County are trustees of those rights. They're supposed to protect those
rights. That means you must understand the laws that are provided to protect us.
It's already in the HRS, FIRS 7-1, HRS 172-11C and D. We have the
Constitution of 1978 that states that you have to make sure that we are not
impeded upon. Well, a lot of these developments and these changes that are
coming about, even with the original Island Plan, infringes upon native rights,
especially mine who is kuleana. Being kuleana I have other sets of rights that are
given to me, vested to me. We're talking about water rights. We're talking about
passages. We're talking about ocean rights. We're talking about gathering rights
throughout the lands that I live on. And these are being impeded upon constantly
by laws that are made through this Council. It is your fiduciary duties. And I'm
-18-
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not coming here to plea what's going on with the Maui Island Plan because it's
negative to me. I come here as I always come to give you fair warning, you
know. I've been doing this for the last four years. Fair warning that you are
impeding upon vested rights, rights that are in the law books, rights that are
already stated and in legislation already that are there, that this County continues
to overlook. Continues to bring us to the table. We have rights. We have onethird interest as maka'ainana to anything and everything on this island.
Remember, ceded lands. Ceded lands means land that you are entrusted with to
the care of that natural people which is the maka'ainana. No more mo'i, no more
ali'is, no more konohikis, only maka'ainana. And that is us. You cannot continue
to let these things infringe upon our rights. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much...Kaniloa. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. And the next testifier is
Johanna Kamaunu and she'll be followed by Lesle Ann Bruce.
MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha, I'm Johanna Kamaunu. And I'm from Waihee as well. And
when I heard about today's meeting I was really concerned and more so when I
started to read what was being proposed. I was even more concerned. And then
when I'm sitting here in the audience and hearing the...people testify, 'cause I
can't say it's all developers or all farmers that feel that way, I'm starting to realize
they understand what I'm feeling. Things are changing in this County so much so
that we almost cannot recognize where our rights end or begin. And I, I'd like to
comment on...make comment on some doctrine of law. One of the many
doctrines of, of law states that even in the expositions of new laws and old law
will be necessary to measure the new law by. And you'll also have to remember
that you cannot change any of the rights that have been acquired by the old law.
And constitutionally you cannot even disturb those rights. So with those things in
mind, how can you even begin to have an appropriate discussion on the changes
that are being proposed today by our Planning Department? To look at the word
mahele, most people have believed that the Great Mahele can be interpreted to
mean a division, a great division. But I'm glad to say that in documents from
1887, we were able to clearly understand that the mahele was meant to share. It
was not a division of land, it was a sharing of land. And that it was the intent of
the chiefs and of the mo'i at that time to share the land. Now here is a word that
can mean division or share and it's almost the same thing, right?. But there's a
world of difference in the understanding, in the mindset. And I think that's where
we are in these issues. You're looking at it from one side, we're looking at it
from the other side. And your job is gonna be able...is having to bridge that gap
for us. I'd like to say or suggest that you cannot do this ethically without
including God in your decision making. I don't have the answers to these things.
I would rather that you make decisions according to what I tell you to. But that
wouldn't be fair. You need to do it according to the dictates, maybe of your own
conscience, but I would say more so that if you remember the importance of Ke
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Akua in this process that we may have a more equitable resolution. As it stands
right now, you know, I'm hearing the developers and farmers and saying, wow,
what a kick in the head. They're not happy with what they're getting. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, Johanna, thank you. Our next testifier is Lesley Ann Bruce and Ms. Bruce
will be followed by Pam Daoust. Good afternoon.
MS. BRUCE: Good afternoon, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Council Members. My
name is Lesley Ann Bruce. I represent...myself today although I spent three hard
years volunteering on the GPAC. We need greenways to separate the boundaries
between our communities so that we can stop the urban sprawl of "Kahuluku" and
places like Waikapu-Maalaea which is gonna run together and wall to wall west
side resorts. Please restore the urban and all the other boundaries established by
three-years of very hard and painstaking work by thoughtful 25 people, members
of the community chosen by this Council. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bruce. Members, questions for our
testifier? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Lesley, hang on a minute.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Bruce. Thank you for coming Just wanted to
see if you could point out...I mean, in the last chapter we did make sure that there
were separations between, like you said, Maalaea and Waikapu and Kihei and
Maalaea, and quite, quite a few we did make that distinction. I, I, I don't know
where you saw that that might've been taken out. Can you point that out or is
that-MS. BRUCE: Well-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --`cause that we made-MS. BRUCE: --in Wailuku-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --we wanna make sure...
MS. BRUCE: --Wailuku...Waikapu, there is one still green path between them proposed
to be a large development. And I am not sure exactly what's on the table for
Waikapu but I know where the Maalaea supposedly affordable homes--a lot of
people can't afford them--is proposed and there is something there. But there is
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no guarantee without retaining the boundaries and we have to be very careful not
to merge things.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ms. Bruce, thank you.
Our next testifier is Pam Daoust and she'll be followed by Mary Traynor. Good
afternoon.
MS. DAOUST: Good afternoon. My name is Pam Daoust and I'm the President of the
Maalaea Community Association. MCA was one of those who testified at many,
many GPAC meetings where details of the proposed...Maui Island Plan were
debated. And now when we heard that some of the planning concepts supported
by GPAC, the Planning Department and the Planning Commission were being
considered for deletion from the final draft, we were very disheartened.
Discarding professional and community recommendations in favor of deferring
major decisions to the review process for the community plans, or some other way
of dealing with them, would defeat the entire purpose of the Maui Island Plan.
The plan should tell us how much new housing is needed islandwide and where it
should and shouldn't go given the needs to preserve ag lands, protect cultural and
environmental assets, avoid traffic tie-ups and make certain that affordable
infrastructure already is or soon will be in place. That's why we need Urban
Growth Boundaries. The plan should tell us how to preserve the beauty of Maui
along with the unique identities of our small towns and communities. That is why
we need greenbelts and greenways separating our communities. The plan should
ensure that as our population grows, we preserve prime ag lands to grow food,
fuel and commercial crops. That is why we need agricultural overlay maps.
Please do not delete or water down these elements. Tossing them out would only
lead to ugly urban sprawl that frankly most visitors come here to escape, to get
away from. They want to experience something different. We also urge you to
retain language that holds developers accountable for maintaining private
infrastructure over the long haul. Does the County plan to service and maintain
these systems once the developers walk away? Where is that in the Maui Island
Plan? If you delete this policy, who will do it and how will it be done? And
because things that look good today may not look good tomorrow, we ask you to
leave the wording of Policy 8.1.h as it was, the County may, not shall,
automatically rezone lands within growth boundaries to implement community
plans and map designations. I think there needs to be some flexibility there.
Thank you so much for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Our next testifier is Mary Traynor and she'll be followed by
M. Pualani Kamaunu Basbas. Good afternoon.
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MS. TRAYNOR: Good afternoon. I would like to express my concerns over the
last-minute changes that are being proposed to the Maui Island Plan draft. The
Maui Island Plan has already been through an extensive review process. The
2010 recommendations has been vetted by the GPAC, the Planning Commission,
the Planning Department and the community. These proposed last minute
changes are radical departure to the plan as it has been written and I believe these
changes are being made arbitrarily. I believe the way the plan was written and
recommended in 2010 seeks to protect what has been deemed valuable by the
community. As an Upcountry resident, it is important to me that it remains
country with open spaces, agricultural lifestyles, diversified farming and small
town charm. I support the rural growth boundaries as written in the 2010
recommendations. I support keeping Upcountry "country." I support the
inclusion of Country Town designations for communities such as Paia, Makawao,
Haiku and Wailuku. I support the greenways and greenbelts be restored. And I
thank you for supporting the Directed Growth Boundaries as written in the 2010
recommendations.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Our next testifier is M. Pualani Kamaunu Basbas and she will
be followed by Jlorra Pualani Savala. Good afternoon.
MS. BASBAS: Aloha, good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Council Members. Thank you
for this opportunity. It has been often been said that chicken soup is good for the
soul. Chapter 8, Directed Growth Plan of the Maui Island Plan is the crux of this
whole plan. All the preceding...seven chapters have been condensed into one
chapter, Chapter 8. Now I ask, what makes the whole Maui Island Plan different
from any other plan? What is special and unique about it? What makes it yours,
mine, ours, the people of Maui? Well, the difference is the Maui Island Plan is
like this can of chicken soup. What makes chicken soup...taste good is the flavor
and seasoning The Maui Island Plan of Chapters 1 through 7 is the flavor and
seasoning. Why does chicken soup makes us feel good? It's the ingredients, the
hot soup stock and a chunk of pieces of chicken and how it is cooked. The Maui
Island Plan was created by its different...communities, its different committees
and communities and individuals that took the time to add in the ingredients and
to prepare making the Maui Island Plan special and unique to call it our Maui
Island Plan. We know that chicken soup is good for the soul and therefore the
current 2010 Maui Island Plan contains the soul, mana'o, in other words, the
intent, of the people of Maui. However, the current proposals and
recommendations to make changes in Chapter 8, the Directed Growth Plan of the
Maui Island Plan, leads one to ask, where's the beef? Or, in this case, where's the
chicken, where's the soul? Recommendations that I have is keep greenbelts
between communities and greenway. Keep and separate Country Towns, include
small towns from urban and rural sections. Keep agriculture overlay zones.
Delete in the Goals, 8.1.f and 8.2.r, comprehensively...redistrict and rezone all

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2012

lands. So I'd like to see that deleted from both of those goals there. And then
correct or look at the language that's written under the Rules section, the Goals
there in 8.2. It says maintain, so kinda question that a little bit. Maintain what?
And then it says opportunities for agriculture. Again, opportunities, what does
that mean? So adding the language of Goal point 2, and this is my suggestion,
Maui will maintain greenbelts and greenways, County Towns, small towns and
rural communities as well as provide agriculture opportunities through sound
planning and clearly defined development expectations. So I'm almost done. In
summary, I want the flavor and seasonings of the preceding Chapters 1 through 7
and the language of the Chapter 8 to remain. I want the hot soup stock base and
chunks of chicken with some extra, you know, noodles. And keep the Maui Plan
special and unique. It's ours, not someone else's plan. Keep the mana' o, the soul
of the people of Maui. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our eloquent
testifier?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we have some soup?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, yeah, let's have some soup. Thank you very much.
MS. BASBAS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Jlorra Pualani Savala and she'll be followed by
Jesse Spencer. Is Jlorra here?
MS. BASBAS: I think she had to go to a meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So Mr. Spencer? Mr. Spencer is the last person signed up to
testify. If there's anyone else in the gallery who would like to testify, would you
please sign up. Good afternoon, Mr. Spencer.
MR. J. SPENCER: Thank you, Gladys. And I'm Jesse Spencer and President of Spencer
Homes or what was Spencer Homes. And now then, I would like to remind the
Council, everyone has testified, or almost all of 'em have testified have forgotten
we had 20...1 mean 200, excuse me, almost 2,000 babies born on Maui this last
year and over 4,000 people graduated from our schools. Let's don't forget 'ern.
Right now, everyone has testified against basically affordable housing. They call
it sprawl. They have all kinds of different names that they wanna call it. But not
a single one of 'em has spoke what, what's gonna happen to these young people
that come in and they need affordable housing. Almost everyone here I recognize
or they, they've got their situation in hand. They don't need anything else
otherwise but they don't want to be inconvenienced by these young people. And,
and I had to say that way that that it has been my goal is to provide truly
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affordable housing for the local people. I could care less about the people that
wanna live Upcountry and my goal has always been to truly provide affordable
homes and I challenge anyone to do a better job than I've done. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spencer. Members, any questions for
Mr. Spencer? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Spencer.
MR. J. SPENCER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a few more folks who've signed up. We have
Lucienne de Naie and she'll be followed by Dick Mayer. Ms. de Naie? Good
afternoon.
MS. DE NAIE: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and good afternoon, Commissioners. I
brought a little show and tell with me. My name is Lucienne de Naie. I'm
testifying on my own behalf. But I was one of the people who served on the
GPAC. And I, I went and looked at just how much public input we had and, and
it's, it's this. These are people who came out and I can provide an electronic copy
and, and what they testified to over three years. And it's hundreds of people and
some of them were the same people that came and, you know, commented on
every section. God bless them. And some of them were people who only came
once. But the point is, you know, a general plan has a process and it's designed to
be informed by public participation. And some groups even put on their own
forums like Wailuku Main Street, Maui Tomorrow, some of the community
associations. There was a lot of heart in this, you know, like Pualani said. And
the, the results is there was a document that's been posted on the County website
for several years. And then all of a sudden, you know, six days ago, you get all
these things that are changed in it. And it's, it's confusing. It's like, why wasn't
there discussion before this that things needed to change? And what needed to
change? I mean, I, I think everybody who worked on the GPAC wants to see
affordable housing. That's why there's like several thousand new units beyond
what's already approved in South Maui in the Urban Growth Boundaries, the
GPAC and Planning Commission reviewed. There's like 4,000 units in Central
Maui. There's 5,000 units in West Maui. Will they all get built? We don't have
a magic ball here. Will small developers get their chance? I think everybody on
GPAC would love to see the small developers get their chance. They're, they're
an asset to our community. But how do we control what land they get access to?
Just by having no rules? I, I don't really think that that's the process that we
need. So we're wondering how we can get the idea of planning that includes all
the things that these people spoke to. And here's what I heard. I heard that
people really wanted small towns to remain small towns but still have
opportunities. And in order to do that, they wanted to see them recognized as the
hybrid they are. They're not urban. They're not rural. In fact, every small town
has a combination of zoning. It has a combination of urban, rural, ag zoning. So
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it really needs to be called the animal it is. It's, it's a Country Town. And we
need that, that language put back in the matrix, in that 8.2 matrix. And we need
maps that are gonna show greenways and bikeways, not just have the language in
the text of the Land Use section. That's good. Or in the Recreation section, the
Infrastructure section. But it needs to be back in that matrix because if you look
closely you'll see the definition of greenway and the defmition of, of these
boundary green areas is not included in preservation. Those things are left out
and preservation speaks to another kind of preservation. It's important. It should
be in there but the, the, the greenways and the greenbelts that separate
communities are a different function and people really wanted them. They really
thought they were important. So if you, if you're gonna remove them as category,
then take their definitions and put them in the language of preservation and put
sensitive lands back in preservation. You don't wanna encourage people to build
in hazard areas. And it just should be clearly stated and clearly planned for. So I
know I've run out of time, thank you for your consideration. Give this the
thorough look and compare the two versions from 2010 and 2012 and see what
got shifted and see what really maybe never needed to get shifted. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for our
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. Our last testifier to sign up is
Dick Mayer. If anyone else wants to testify, would you please sign up.
MR. MAYER: Thank you. My name is Dick Mayer.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. MAYER: I'm the Vice-Chair of GPAC. I'm speaking mostly on my own today,
not as a member of GPAC. If I talk about...for GPAC, I'll make a special
reference. I wanna thank Chair Baisa for sitting through so many of the GPAC
meetings. I think you know how much work went in, how many hundreds of
people testified, maybe thousands even in total, both being out in the community
as well as at our formal meetings at Kaunoa. The Planning Department should
give at least several weeks notice to our communities if there are changes to be
recommended in the Urban and Rural Growth Boundaries. Posting of the UGB
and RGB maps at the, at the time as at the next meeting is agendized does not
give residents and community associations proper time to understand the
implications and to develop testimony on these most important, most recent
changes. Even today we are not able to determine what recommendations the
Planning...Director is going to make for each of these growth areas. Central
Maui will be first. They should have...hopefully those maps can be released
tomorrow so that they will have at least two weeks before the next meeting.
Number two, the Planning Director is now making several recommendations
which seriously weaken the Maui Island Plan. For example, Table 2 eliminates
several important land use categories, greenbelts, greenways and sensitive areas,
- 25 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2012

et cetera. These categories are much needed to separate urban areas and to
provide connecting links for walking and bicycling. And I'd like to just refer to
these two...to these charts here that I'm holding now. This is the chart that was in
the plan originally. As you can see, there are many rows here including
greenways, et cetera, that are much needed and were considered by the Planning
Commission and the GPAC. And they've now been reduced basically to three or
four rows, eliminating many important planning considerations. I'm asking you
to go back to the original matrix in Table 2 rather than using the revised version.
There are also several policies that are recommended for changes. Specifically,
the Planning Director recommends in both 8.1.f and 8.2.r that rezoning shall be
done upon the completion of the urban and rural growth boundaries in the Maui
Island Plan. And these are the two polices, the County shall implement an zoning
program to comprehensively redistrict and rezone lands within the Urban Growth
Boundaries and to implement community plan policies and map designations.
And then I'm skipping to the bolder print down below it. These actions should
take place only after the subsequent completion of the six community plans.
Premature rezoning before those community plans are developed would make it
impossible for the six community plan advisory committees and the Council to
have flexibility to properly plan each of the community plan districts. That's...it
gives the...if you do it now, the community plans will not be effectively and
properly done. One of the important policy recommendations of the GPAC and
Maui Planning Commission has been deleted. The policy should make sure that
developers are posting adequate protection for the County to complete the
necessary infrastructure. We don't want... other Molokai Ranch situations to
come up. And this policy is not even in your matrix that you have in front of you
today 'cause it was totally just taken out of the GPAC recommendation. Finally,
delete the word "only" in the first line of policy 8.2.f because there may be
occasions when a community plan may want to have some rural zoning within the
Urban Growth Boundary. And Policy 8, 8.2.j, the word "permitted" should be
changed to the word "required. There may be occasions when urban standards are
appropriate. For example, street lights at intersections and sidewalks near
schools. As it reads now, you couldn't have any urban standards in rural area.
And I don't think that's what your intention is. And lastly the point that
Ms. Bowie made about the Planning Director making changes at this time I think
is not...supportive, really, by the legislation that you have...2.8.b which says that
it should go from the Planning Director to the GPAC to the Planning Commission
and directly to the Council. The Planning Director at each stage is not supposed
to keep changing the things, especially on such short notice or a week's notice
what those changes mean. They should go back to Planning Commission if he's
gonna make substantial recommendations. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for
Mr. Mayer? Seeing none, Mr. Mayer, thank you very much.
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MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else who would like provide public testimony this
afternoon? Going, going, gone. Members, without objection, Chair would like to
close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Members, how the Chair would like to proceed is, I'd like to introduce
the, the work we're gonna be doing and then I would like us to take a little break
while we lower the screen for the Power Point. And we'll take our afternoon
break at the same time. So just a few remarks and then we'll be taking that break.
Today is an information only meeting for the purpose of providing the Committee
Members and the public with an overview of the Directed Growth Plan,
Chapter 8, of the Maui Island Plan. This part of the Maui Island Plan is notable in
part because this is where Maui's first growth boundaries are to be established
pursuant to Chapter 2.80B of the Maui County Code. The Committee has
completed its initial review of the first seven chapters of the ten-chapter Maui
Island Plan. The format of those earlier chapters is significantly different from
Chapter 8's format. So your Chair thought it was important to have an orientation
before we start taking action on the Directed Growth Plan. At future Committee
meetings, we will review and, if necessary, revise the proposed Directed Growth
Plan including the growth boundaries with the assistance of GIS mapping
specialists from the Administration. Immediately after our break, we're gonna be
asking the Planning Department to provide us with a Power Point presentation
and then we'll have remarks from the Planning Department. So for now the
meeting is now in recess. The Chair would like us to please come back no later
than ten minutes after 3:00. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:56 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:13 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? Planning,
are you ready with your presentation of the PowerPoint? Planning? Planning?
Are we ready with the PowerPoint?
MR. SUMMERS: We are ready.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you please proceed?
-27-
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MR. SUMMERS: Let's proceed. Good afternoon, everybody. My name is
John Summers. I'm the Administrator of the Planning Department's Long Range
Division. I have Simone Bosco here with me to help me with this presentation.
She's my Senior Planner and point person on this project. First of all, I'd like to
congratulate everybody. I personally think the Directed Growth Chapter is the
most important part of the Maui Island Plan. This is where and what you'll see as
you drive down the window looking out your...drive down the, the highway
looking out your window. The decisions we make over the course of next few
months will have a profound effect on, on the island. The purpose of this
presentation is to allow the Committee and the public to understand the basis for
the Directed Growth Strategy. How the Directed Growth Strategy was developed,
how it fits within the context of the entire plan, and the significant differences
between the recommendations of the General Plan Advisory Committee, the Maui
Planning Commission and the Department. We'd like to note that this
presentation is really...provides more of a broad overview and we'll have more
specific presentations about areas that are proposed for growth as we get into the
review of those areas. Everyone knows the different elements in the Maui Island
Plan. We're on Chapter 8 so we're getting towards the end of the document.
Chapters 1 to 7 provided the overall policy framework for the implementation part
of the plan. We're now getting into effectuating the policies that we've developed
and the Long-Range Implementation Plan is the second part of that Chapter,
Chapter 9.
The Directed Growth Strategy represents really the most significant policy shift
for the island. In 2004, Bill 84 was adopted to place more of an emphasis on
islandwide interregional planning. This enabling law was changed because
policies adopted in one community plan region were having significant impacts
on the quality of life and opportunities in other community plan regions and for
the island as a whole. Examples, regional infrastructure systems, we have
policies in specific community plans that call for, for instance, water to stay
within one community plan area, not go to another community plan area. We've
got highways that transect community plan areas. We've got large regional
facilities that serve multiple community plan regions. We've got towns that exist
that straddle community plan boundaries. We've got watersheds and natural
resources that straddle community plan boundaries. And we all know that growth
affects the whole island and it needs to be managed accordingly. This issue was
recognized in the 1980s and with the adoption of the, the pink General Plan, the
1990 plan, which had five basic themes. And Theme Number Two in that
document was to prepare a directed and managed growth plan. In 2010 the
Council adopted the Countywide Policy Plan. If you go to the Land Use section
of that document, there's an objective that states, improve land use management
and implement a directed growth strategy. Policy A in that document states,
establish map and enhance urban and rural growth limits. There's an
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implementing action that says, regularly update urban and rural growth
boundaries and their maps. This is very significant because, again, we're now
implementing policies that go back several decades.
Communities throughout Hawaii and across the nation have struggled with how
best to manage growth. Too often communities get caught up in a vicious cycle
of reacting to development proposals, infrastructure is built project by project
often leaving difficulties and, and cleanup in the wake. What we end up with in
this scenario is urban sprawl, expensive and inefficient infrastructure systems and
communities that can lack character and a sense of place. Doesn't, doesn't have
to be like that. We can define our future, we can map it. We can coordinate our
infrastructure. We can create a situation where growth is a net positive for all the
people on the island.
With Urban Growth Boundaries and growth management systems, growth areas
are established where future growth is desired. This would make the development
process more predictable for everyone including County service and infrastructure
providers. This will help reduce development costs, provide more, not less,
affordable housing and lower taxes for the public. Ultimately the growth
management system we're speaking primarily about Urban Growth Boundaries in
this chapter but other chapters discuss some of these other items here, urban
service limits, TDR, PDR programs, ag protection in zoning. These tools all work
together to manage the timing, location and amount of, of growth.
This Urban Growth Boundary basically provides a line on a map that demarcates
lands that have or may receive development, for instance urban and rural areas
and those that receive less development, for instance, agricultural and
conservation lands. It's very hard to see the Urban Growth Boundary on this
map. And this is actually a proposed project map. I'll discuss that in a minute.
On one side of an urban growth line, and Urban Growth Boundary, essentially
you've got low density land uses such as farms, forests and protected areas. On
the other side of the, the boundary, you'll see more intensive urban-like
development, commercial uses, industrial uses, residential types of uses. An
Urban Growth Boundary provides a clear picture of what lands will be developed
over a given period of time. Communities in Hawaii and elsewhere have used
Urban Growth Boundaries to make a planning process more transparent. In
addition, if done properly Urban Growth Boundaries can strengthen existing
communities by encouraging urban in-fill revitalization, limits for all, encourage
more diverse transportation opportunities. And important thing in terms of
making Urban Growth Boundaries work is for areas that are within our growth
boundaries, we've been saying it for a long time that if you're within an Urban
Growth Boundary, the wind's gonna be at your back. In other words, there's been
a position made by the community that these are the areas we like, we would like
to see development occur and thus infrastructure and other regulatory steps will
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be taken to encourage and facilitate growth within those areas. This is a slide of
West Maui and the different projects that are proposed for this area. You take a
community like West Maui, we have projects essentially proposed from the Pali
to Kapalua so across the entire spectrum. Obviously, as a community we can't
provide infrastructure to all of these areas if we developed incrementally in
different areas identified on this map. It'd be very difficult to achieve decent
planning. So the Urban Growth Boundary through lengthy public process will
determine specifically where growth is desired.
The process that we've gone through was very rigorous, very extensive. Many of
you were involved in that. At the top of this chart you'll see the, the three basic
steps that were undertaken to determine where exactly we, we were when we
started. We used extensive overlay mapping using the GIS to identify our natural
hazards and environmental and cultural resources. We did population forecasts,
land use forecasts to determine how much land is needed to make the amount of
housing that is needed for our community. We prepared infrastructure and public
facilities studies to identify constraints that would make areas desirable or
undesirable for development, other areas desirable. The middle of the chart
essentially was the part of the process that addressed community input throughout
the process and I'll discuss that a little bit more in a moment. And that was
translated into specific criteria that we used to identify areas that would be
appropriate for, for growth. The bottom two areas of this flow chart really are
more technical in nature but once areas were identified there was more analysis to
determine in a given area how much build out one could expect given the natural
topography, appropriate densities, and the like. Once the entire process...we went
through the entire process with the GPAC, with the Planning Commission,
identifying different areas appropriate for growth in different community plan
regions, you would step back and look at the island as a whole.
The, the socio-economic and land use forecasts were really important parts of this
process. It's really fairly simple when, when you, when you kinda look at, at it in
a broad perspective. Step 1 is really forecasting land use demand, inventorying
the supply of existing land and comparing supply to demand. Changes in our
population forecast, and we are getting some updates coming out from DBEDT,
will affect land use forecast and island planning. If population targets rise for the
island or a specific region on the island, housing demand will change along with
the land needed to meet housing needs. In Step 1 it's important to note that there
are factors that one has to consider in order to determine the number of housing
units one needs. Household size, for instance, floor area ratio per, per job on the
commercial side. Dwelling units per acre affects the amount of acres one would
need for our island. Step 2 is a very rigorous process of building out our existing
land use entitlements, looking at the amount of acreage on the island that we
currently have entitled for development, inventorying those lands. Identifying
vacant undeveloped lands where we have entitlements, making sure that we
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subtract it out areas that have any environment constraints. And that was left
with, with the inventory and comparing supply to demand.
I would say that we have relied on the DBEDT forecast as the starting point for
our planning purposes. Historically DBEDT has been very accurate. This is a
multi-million dollar...econometric model that DBEDT's been using for several
decades. And their accuracy in the last several model runs going back to
the...1970s has typically been within plus or minus 5, 7 percent which for a longterm forecast is pretty good. It's not a good short-term planning model. It's a
long-term forecast model.
This slide shows growth projections over time. It is based on our 2006 socioeconomic forecast. We are expecting a slight change but a small change based on
the new DBEDT projection. We'll have those numbers. Quickly, I would like to
note that resident population Maui County is expected to grow faster than the
state as a whole. In the 2006 socio-economic forecast, we're anticipating growth
rates of 1.4 percent on an annual basis. State was at 1 percent. It's slowing over
time, much slower than in the 70s and 80s.
This is a chart that projects housing demand. You take the population forecast,
you back into dwelling units needed for residents as...you have to also consider
the part-time or offshore market in this. Our resident housing demand projected
increase from about 48,000 units, this is in 2005, to nearly 74,000 in 2030. That's
a 54 percent increase. If you look at the top of this chart above the dotted line,
that's the area that we're really planning for. That would be the difference
between what's currently entitled and what our population may need. And this
area is roughly 12,000 units. So when you walk through the planning process, we
looked at areas that could accommodate roughly that many units.
We had to disaggregate the islandwide forecast to community plan areas. The
forecast was for more growth in Central Maui and South Maui and, and West
Maui. West Maui had a lot of pent-up demand for various reasons. There was
some supply bottlenecks in the area over the last few decades. So that needs to be
made up but continued robust growth predicted in Central Maui.
I would really underscore the importance of respecting the planning process. We
did tremendous amount of work in terms of trying to get out there and get input
over the last four plus years. The Directed Growth Strategy really reflects the
input received from the numerous outreach activities starting specifically with the
Focus Maui Nui...process. Walk story and plan story outreach events included
mapping exercises where we did overlay analysis and other mapping techniques.
We used the information from the Wailuku Main Street Association charettes and
Maui Tomorrow did a number of workshops. We used that information as well.
The Planning Department conducted its own design charettes in all six
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community plan regions. That information, all of that outreach from those events,
was used to formulate the first set of draft growth boundaries. That then went to
the GPAC. Anybody who was involved in the GPAC process know, knows how
intense that was, the amount of review. So through the GPAC process the
boundaries recommendations were made for, for changes to the Planning
Director's boundaries. That information then went to the Planning Commission
for more review. The Planning Commission went to each community plan region
as did the GPAC. All of that information was transmitted to the 2010 Planning
Committee. The Planning Committee went back and held additional meetings in
each community plan region. In a nutshell, we've really tried to provide
throughout the process as many opportunities as possible for the public to
participate.
Looking at the site evaluation criteria, again we had to look at the island as a
whole, identify areas that may be suitable for development using the public
process and the policies that had been developed and we came up with some
criteria that we used to evaluate these different areas. I would say that...so
this...these are pretty self-explanatory. I would say the proximity to employment
is extremely important. We have opportunities to really strengthen existing
communities. What we have...a...lot of jobs and not as much housing as we
would like near those jobs. So we're trying to bring jobs to...bring housing to
jobs whenever possible to create a more complete community. There are some, in
Part 1 of the Plan that is up on the wall, you'll see some guiding land use
principles. So spend some time looking at those. Provided basic philosophical
background for the document.
There are some framework themes, some themes that developed over the course
of the plan that are important. Those themes really provide or, or reflect the core
values, the goals, objectives and policies of the plan. And it really provided the
overall framework for the Directed Growth Strategy. Theme One was to really
limit development in North, Northwest and East Maui. Theme Two was to
protect Maui's agricultural resource lands, especially the...prime productive
agricultural lands. Theme Three was to direct growth to areas proximate to
existing...employment centers where infrastructure and public facility capacity is
available. And Theme Four, within the Urban Growth Boundaries to promote
livable and mixed-use communities.
There are four basic ways we can meet our growth over the next 20 years. The
most effective approach oftentimes is in-fill development. We have many
opportunities in our communities to go into our existing urban core,
utilize...under-utilized parcels for more development. It's a win-win, oftentimes
revitalizes a community, helps strengthen the jobs/housing balance. It can be
difficult if you have zoning in place that discourages that. Parking requirements
can be an issue. You do have to work through some increased density issues or
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concerns in the community. One of the bigger issues that one needs to consider
particularly in Kahului and Kihei is that some of those areas that would normally
be perfect for in-fill and revitalization are in tsunami and flood areas. So that has
to be understood.
The second area, and typically the...typically best practice speaks to, first looking
at urban in-fill, second looking at appropriate urban expansion areas. Urban
expansion areas basically growing adjacent to an existing community can provide
the most cost-effective and efficient way to meet our infrastructure challenges. It
can be very environmentally responsible, close to employment centers reduces the
demand on the roadway network. You do have to be careful through urban design
and to make sure you don't end up with some urban sprawl or blow the separation
between your existing towns.
A third approach available is to create entirely new towns. This can be a good
option but it can be...it's also extremely difficult. There is...can be more risk in a
sense that oftentimes you have to start from scratch, build a brand new
infrastructure. If you don't have employment in the, in the community then you
can end up with bedroom communities or leapfrog developments, jobs/housing
imbalance. But if done properly, if you've got the economic base, you can use
cutting edge urban design techniques to mitigate sprawl and preserve the identify
of your, your existing communities. There's a fourth way that one community
can meet its growth needs and, and that would be through ag subdivisions. Just
wondering if you can go to the next slide. Typically that's not a desirable option.
You'd have to do a lot of that in order to meet your population needs so we're not
representing that. But that is, that is one option.
There are some directed growth pitfalls that you can run into. These are very
important. If you undersupply the market and we've, we've tried to identify the
amount of housing that's gonna be, be needed over the 20-year planning horizon.
And our, and our forecast as I've noted been pretty, pretty on target over time. If
we undersupplied the amount of land within the Urban Growth Boundaries, it's
likely we would...we could end up with high housing prices and gentrification.
And that would not be a desirable situation for the island. On the opposite, if we
oversupplied the Urban Growth Boundaries then we've probably done more harm
than good. We've set in motion a series of events where we've provided
entitlements that far exceed what's needed and then it becomes difficult to focus
our infrastructure to development. It becomes very difficult to concentrate
development and achieve a lot of the things we're trying to do. So that is also a
big problem. The third area is reacting or providing growth in areas where we
have significant natural resource constraints or we have divided communities, or,
or other issues. And in this analysis going through the entire process, we have,
we have plenty of land that's available that's relatively easy to develop. It's in an
appropriate location to meet our, our growth needs. There, there's plenty that...of
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land available where we don't necessarily need to go into areas where we've got
divided communities or areas that pose a significant risk to our natural resources.
We've got three basic...well, two basic Urban Growth Boundary types, an urban
boundary and a rural boundary. And then we have what's called a preservation
area in a, in a regional park area. You can see those on this map. The, the red
dotted line is the Urban Growth Boundary and the blue line is, is an example of a
Rural Growth Boundary. And the green areas are example of what these
preservation areas look like.
Within the Urban Growth Boundaries we've got our most intensive urban
communities, communities like Wailuku-Kahului. Very compact communities,
diversive [sic] land uses. We're expecting urban level of service infrastructure,
containment, orderly expansion. So this is likely...this is what you'll see when
you look at the maps for Urban Growth Boundaries for areas that are within the
Urban Growth Boundaries that are currently not built out. This is what you might
find over time. The Rural Growth Boundaries provide for our...pastoral
landscapes. And we've got a range of different communities within these
boundaries.
And the next slide. An example is within the Rural Growth Boundaries you
might find Country Towns within, within these boundaries. Everybody knows
and loves our, our Country Towns. A fundamental objective of the plan is to keep
the country "country" and to protect these areas.
You also might find smaller settlements like Keokea within the Rural Growth
Boundaries. And, and then you'll find the rural residential areas. And the idea in
the, the draft recently submitted was...is that within the Rural Growth Boundary
where we would have these different settlement types and allow the community
plans to determine more specifically which areas should be demarcated as a
Country Town or a smaller community.
We also have the protected areas. Protected areas are established to
comprehensively identify and conserve Maui's unique fragile, natural resources.
We did protect and maintain the, the critical preservation areas in the, in the
document. Where we, we, we do have several critical preservation areas in the
document. We still have preservation areas in the latest Table 8-2 that was
submitted.
I did wanna talk a little bit about some of the differences between the various
versions. The General Plan Advisory Committee version of the Maui Island Plan
used greenbelts and preservation areas to separate urban uses. They did, if you
look at the spatial distribution of, of growth over the island, they did exceed
forecasted demand in West Maui. In other words, essentially what happened is in
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the GPAC recommendations they shifted growth from South and Central Maui to,
to West Maui. There was targeted residential expansion, our rural residential
expansion and use of urban and rural service center boundaries.
The Planning Commission reviewed the GPAC and Department version and, and
the good news is there is a lot of similarities between the, the different versions
that had been produced. So I think a lot more similarities than differences. The
GPAC did propose some targeted rural expansion, essentially identifying
agriculture areas that had seen significant fragmentation like Kula 200. The
GPAC identified a handful of those areas to go into Rural Growth Boundaries.
The Planning Commission eliminated those rural residential areas but they also
eliminated areas makai of Hana Highway, out in Hana. The Planning
Commission started to scale back the use of greenbelts to separate some of the
communities. And they also exceeded the forecasted demand in, in West Maui as
well as Central and South Maui.
So what's the primary difference between the December 2010 draft and the
current draft? I'd say that looking at the Part 1 part of the document, again, with
more limited use of greenbelts to separate communities. And we've tried to
simplify the growth boundary types to have three, three basic growth boundary
types. In the 2010 draft we had the Country Town service center and the rural
service center boundary types. We did use...we did dial back the greenbelts to
some extent. And there was a balance approach in terms of meeting supply and
demand.
If you go to the next slide and we did have some comments today about some of
the changes. We tried to simplify those boundary types to include an Urban and a
Rural Growth Boundary, still recognizing that you have these different
communities within the rural...within the rural boundaries. We continued to use
greenbelts but in a more limited way under the preservation category. And that
there is, again, a balance supply and demand by community plan region. I'm
gonna pass the mic over to Simone Bosco to speak a little bit about the planning
process going forward. Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Okay, good afternoon. What I'm gonna be speaking to is basically in this
slide how we might approach the review of Chapter 8. Chapter 8 currently is
divided into two parts. Part 1 is basically background with some policies also
included. So you'll fmd a lot of background information on how we approach the
development of the growth boundaries. There's methodology information and
then there's also a section on policies, directed growth policies. Part 2 is actually
where the mapping of Chapter 8 is and that has not as of yet been released to the
public. Part 1 is released. It's currently up on the website for, for this Committee.
Part 2 is basically divided into growth... growth area stories with related maps for
each of those growth expansion areas. And how we would recommend that the
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Committee approach the review is to first review Part 1 and it is primarily a
narrative review with the policies included and essentially they would discuss
Part 1, make motions on Part 1. And one motion... as has been done in the past,
is to take the entire Part 1 in one motion and then discuss the entire Part 1 and
make amendments or as, you know, as, as the Committee sees fit. In terms of
Part 2 what we recommend is that the Committee review the background narrative
for each growth area and also the protected area related to that same growth area
and make a motion to, to, to take action on the background narrative for the
growth area. And then discuss that background narrative and then move on to the
map for that growth area. So it would be kind of in a sequence of taking the
background story and then looking at the maps following action on the
background story. However, we...you know, we'll be reviewing their approach
with, with the Committee and the approach that is best for the Committee will,
will be discussed and before we go forward.
The next slide, I just wanted to discuss a little bit about the overall timeframe for
the Committee. Essentially we have this year to review the rest of the plan. At
this point in time, we have February through March before Budget goes in, into
session to review as much of Chapter 8 as possible. Then we have Budget which
is essentially mid-March through about mid-June. And during this time the
Committee can process what they've heard, what they've read and as well the
community can do the same. After Budget gets out of session we will continue on
with where we left off in Chapter 8 wherever that may, may be all the way
through `til, 'tit we...however long it, it takes to finish Chapter 8. We're
expecting about five or six meetings. And then we'll go on to Chapter 9 and 10.
So essentially we've got three more chapters to complete the entire plan and
we're expecting that adoption will take place later on this year. Okay, and that,
that, that pretty much sums up my presentation. I just wanna remind the
Committee Members that the Director's report does contain the historical
information on how the entire plan was developed and it contains the
recommendations, the original recommendations from the GPAC, from the Maui
Planning Commission and as well what was transmitted to Council in 2010. So if
you do want historical information you have been given a binder. You can review
the Director's report and if you have any questions, feel free to ask Council
Services for, for, for help. And I'll just turn this back over to John now for some
concluding comments. Thank you.
MR. SUMMERS: I just thank everybody for hanging, hanging with us over these years.
I think when we started I've had hair and no longer but it's, it's really, it's really
nice to be looking at maps. So we're looking forward to working with you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, John. You had hair and I was younger. This
Committee will be in recess so that we can put up the screen and continue with
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our meeting for just a few moments. If everybody will stay put, that'll help.
Meeting is now in recess.. . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

3:46 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:49 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? Thank you
very much Planning staff for that Power Point. And now we'll ask Planning
Director Spence for any comments that he'd like to make.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair, Committee Members. I wanna address some
of the, the testimony but also...but mostly to explain to the Committee where I'm
coming from with regards to this Plan...specifically this chapter. The, the job of
the Planning Director by Charter is to provide advice to the, to the County, to the
Planning Commissions and to the County Council and to the Mayor. So what
I've presented you with is a recommendation, you know, that ultimately the
decision-making is yours. And, you know, that's...but, but my job is to provide
you with some advice. The, the way I approached reading this particular, this
chapter on growth boundaries, I'm not proposing taking out any growth
boundaries at all. I'm not sure...I mean, my personal belief is that it should be
more of a bottom up kind of process. You know, perhaps the community plan
should be drawing the boundaries. But, you know, that's my, that's my personal
feeling on that. But as it is with this, with the plan that's been presented, I'm not
proposing changing or not taking out any of the Urban or the Rural Growth
Boundaries at all. So, I mean, so I want the public to be...you know, assuage
some of those concerns. I do believe in separation of the different communities.
You know, I've seen not just, not just here but where I grew up and in, in, you
know, California I've seen communities grow together. I've seen little `burbs
grow into massive sprawling cities of, you know, 10 million people. And there's
just so many things you can do with planning to avoid those kinds of things and
retain the character of our individual towns. You know, that's part of the reason I
got into planning. That's part of the reason I got into this profession is to help
communities retain their identity, to help them provide housing for themselves,
provide for small businesses. That's my personal philosophy in, in getting into
this chapter.
Okay, mostly what I...when I started in this chapter I started reading...I
remember Bill 84, that the County Council passed. And it calls for two
boundaries. It calls for rural boundary and it calls for an urban boundary. And
there's not a whole lot of description in those but I know that the intent with those
is within the urban boundary, you know, the, the County is going to emphasize
their CIP, you know, budget within there, making it easier for developers to
develop and provide housing and goods and services and for the economy of the
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island. Within the rural boundaries you have to recognize, you know, we have a
lot of small towns and those are some of our, our cherished identities, the icons of
Maui of what makes Maui "Maui." I, you know, I live up in Kula. I was the staff
planner for the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula--one of the staff planners--MakawaoPukalani-Kula Community Plans. Paia, Haiku and even Molokai and I, I know
how the residents cherish their...that small town identity. So when I look at, at
Bill 84 and it calls for these two boundaries and I look how this plan has morphed
from something that's, that's really basic. I mean, it's basic. It's much more
complex than what we already have as far as, you know, regulatory-wise. But the
way that it's morphed into...you know, rural service centers, Country Towns, you
know, rural residential. It becomes, it becomes much more difficult to manage. I
guarantee...I mean, almost every Council...Council meeting, Land Use meeting,
you know, people stand up and say it's not consistent with the community plan.
Or it is consistent with the community plan or I get dozens inquiries a day, you
know, confirming their zoning. People wanna know, okay, am I...what's my
zoning? What's my community plan designation? What's my State district?
And now we're gonna add another one on top of this, what's my General Plan
designation? How those things are going to be interpreted over time is gonna be
really difficult if we, if we leave it as complex as what's been...what it has
morphed into. I looked at...we'll, we'll get into some of the maps, not today. But
as I was looking through the different maps and I'm looking at Haiku and that has
a Country Town designation. But then I look up at Waiakoa and it has a rural
service center designation. And I look and I'm sure there's lots of reasons over
the course the last, you know, five or seven years of producing this plan, of why
those designations are there. But from an administrative point of view, when you
go to approach somebody's application for--I just...was it yesterday dealt with a
small office project. Well, in the proposed plan that's, that's rural service center.
What's that gonna mean? Is it, is it a part of the Country Town? Because we
have Country Town zoning up there. Or is it a rural...does it...can they only
provide services? And is what they're proposing a service? And there's going to
be every color of interpretation and complexity implied to this plan, and I, I, I also
with, with all due respect to Ms. de Naie, I also brought show and tell. What
these two binders are, are policy binders within my Department. What these
cover are vague areas of our Code, vague policies that, you know, we've always
done something a certain way. They're absolutely unsupported by law. But
because of the way our Codes are, the way that, that things have been interpreted
over the years, people ask for a policy. They ask for a written piece of paper that
says, this is what this means. Silly things like, can we have childcare within
hotels? Well, it's, it's...at least when the particular policy was written there was
nothing in the Zoning Code that allowed it so we went through this whole big
long convoluted process to determine that, okay, it's, it's fine to have childcare in
hotels. Or car rental, car rentals are not permitted in like light industrial but yet
we have a whole bunch of 'em. So what do we do? Instead of going through and
changing the Code, we keep writing these policies. My fear is that if, if we keep
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with these...the Country Town, with the rural service center, with the rural
residential, what we're gonna end up is a bunch more policies, a bunch more
written interpretations. And you're gonna have community members standing in
front of you when, when projects come up and they're gonna say, this is
consistent or it's not consistent. It's gonna be a bunch of opinions. You're gonna
have attorneys. I, I have attorneys in my office all the time arguing that this
community plan designation doesn't mean anything or it does mean something
and Mr. Spence, you should do something with this. We have...we've...I know
the Council Members have, have had a number of members of the community
come and request that there be corrections to our community plans where
things...where there had been unintended consequences to, to what the
designations were and subsequent comprehensive zoning. And I, I really
appreciate, you know, the...what those people...what their needs are. I'm really
afraid that if, if we make these. .this...these map designations, these boundary
map designations more complex than may need to be, we're gonna have a lot
more unintended consequences. The, the one map I, I would like to see deleted is
the agricultural overlay map. The reason is, is just what I said, the unintended
consequences. What I would rather see is an expansion of the Rural Boundaries
to include Country Towns, rural residential and even some, some of our more
prominent agricultural subdivisions that we hear so much about. The...I'm really
concerned...and maybe for, for the next...when we start getting around to some
of these sections, maybe what I wanna do is borrow Dave Taylor's slide where he
shows where all the Upcountry residents that are looking for water meters are
located. I note that, that some of the ag overlay district, the proposed agricultural
overlay is also located where a lot of people want water meters. Are we going to
go through great extremes to provide water meters to the people who've been on
this water meter list--and I'm talking about in Kula and in Haiku--are we going to
say, okay, you can have a water meter? But now we've adopted this, this General
Plan and it's gonna prohibit you from subdividing. I'm really concerned that
we're, we're going to not hurt the large landowners. I'm really concerned we're
gonna hurt the small landowners. The...and no offense to the, to the large
landowners. They, they do some really good things for our communities. I don't
mean to make it sound this way. But they have the means to take care of
themselves with the district boundary amendments, with coming before the Land
Use, you know, Commission, those are very long and complicated processes.
What I'm really concerned about is the small landowner who wants to just
subdivide for their kids and be able to, you know, rezone for a small business,
something along those lines, and inadvertently leaving them out because we're
trying so hard to control the larger projects. So this is my approach to this
particular chapter. I think as we go through the particular maps, you know, I, I
guess we're gonna take up Central Maui first. I think the Waihee Community
Association is going to be pleased with the way that we're approaching their
community. I think the Waikapu Community Association is also gonna be very
pleased with the way that we're approaching, you know, the growth boundaries
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for their area. I'm just really sorry that the...whatever got out there was just not
correct. So it, you know, my office is open at any time. Give me a call.
had plenty of meetings already but I'm also happy to meet some more.
So... (phone vibrates), oops, that was my phone. Madam Chair, that's...I think
that just about summarizes what I had to say.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spence. That's very enlightening.
Members, any questions for Mr. Spence? And when we're through, we will wrap
this up for today. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Spence, got a couple questions.
You're saying that...the way you presented the Urban Growth Boundaries and the
Rural Growth Boundaries are a higher level or a general picture in order to
provide the Community Plan committees a map, if you will, a road map of how to
or what they can do in their communities, give them some guidance and that the
community plan is what should be the detailed version. Is that what you're trying
to say?
MR. SPENCE: What I'm saying is for the purposes of this Island Plan, the...there's
gonna be two kinds of growth boundaries, the Urban Growth Boundary is what it
is. I'm saying for the Rural Growth Boundaries, because that's where it got really
complex. With the rural residential, the rural service center and I think countries,
what...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you put them all in one and-MR. SPENCE: Let's collapse -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --let the community plan...
MR. SPENCE: --let's collapse all those down into a Rural Growth Boundary and let the
community plans decide what Makawao town is gonna look like, what Waiakoa's
gonna look like, where...and it needs to be a mix of different uses. People say
that, you know, just for instance, when we did the Kula Ridge project at the Land
Use Commission and, and, you know, I know before the Council, we heard over
and over and over again, I mean, several dozen people testified this is a rural area.
But yet if you look at the State land use maps you're gonna see rural... State Rural
District. But you're also gonna see quite a bit of urban. There's 6,500-squarefoot lots in there. There's Business Country Town zoning. That's an urban
designation. So, but at the same time I agree with those members of the
community that the character of that area is rural. It's small in scale. It provides
basic goods and needs for the residents of the area but at the same time...so
with...I wanna collapse them down. Just let's draw the rural boundaries. Let the
communities decide what's gonna go into those particular boundaries.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Via the Community Plan?
MR. SPENCE: Via the Community Plan.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The other question I had is in all three different steps
that Mr. Summers put in there about, you know, what the Planning
Commission...the advisory...GPAC did, the General Plan Advisory Committee
did, and the Planning Commission did, and then 2010... or 12...2010 Planning
Department recommendations were, always are in there limited use of greenbelts
to separate communities. Why were we limiting the use of greenbelts to separate
communities? I thought that was kind of what we wanted to do.
MR. SPENCE: No, we're not eliminating the-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, not eliminating. Limiting use. Each, each slide says
we scale back and then limit it even more. At least in his...
MR. SPENCE: Oh, okay. I can let Mr Summers address that 'cause he has a little bit
more history on that. But I also wanna say that...there's I think greenbelts and
greenways are very appropriate uses. I think, you know, if, if some people are
offended that I...that, you know, another category, another complexity of the
plan, you know, I'm proposing to remove, we've, in the other chapters, we've put
in lots and lots...we've strengthened the language that there be greenbelts and et
cetera, et cetera. It's, it's certainly not...you know, the concern that's been
expressed here today should not be a concern.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, well, kinda is. Other than, you know, if you're saying
that this chapter is just for urban growth and rural growth and then where in this
would we put the greenbelts? Where would we prohibit the building in, inside
those greenbelts or would permit...just show where we want our greenbelts?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. And that's a, that's a, you know, a decision to be made by this
Committee. We have a lot of maps that we haven't decided on yet. And in one of
the maps in particular there's a lot of recreational kinds of facilities that shows,
and it... and even shows, you know, future rights of way for, you know, rail and et
cetera, et cetera. Those things haven't been decided on yet. Those, you know,
one alternative could be within these...the maps we're about to consider and even
when we go back and we finish up the, the other maps from the previous chapters,
they could...we could identify greenways in there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
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MR. SPENCE: I'm not, I'm not against. .I, I'm, I'm still kinda befuddled. I'm sorry.
This Department and this Administration is very much in favor of promoting
greenways and bike paths, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So then you're saying that it's this map is not the place for it.
It's somewhere else?
MR. SPENCE: It could very well be. Now, I'll...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Or you're, you're okay with it in this map if we decided?
MR. SPENCE: If, if...you know what? This is the Committee's decision, the Council's
decision, if you wanna see those greenways...I, I haven't proposed taking any out
yet. I, I haven't looked at the maps that have been transmitted to Council and
said, no, we're not gonna put that in. That, that's just not the case.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Spence, one of the
testifiers mentioned that one of the concerns he had with the Urban Growth
Boundary designations was that it was leaving most of the... developable lands in
the hands of the larger landowners. I was just wondering if you have, have taken
the time to list the landowners in the Urban Growth Boundary districts and the
Rural Growth Boundary districts just to get a sense of whether that's correct or
not?
MR. SPENCE: I'm assuming you're speaking to the vacant...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct, the undeveloped...right.
MR. SPENCE: It's, by and large, within the, the...I know I'm, I'm just about to...as, as I
recall and looking through the different maps, the urban boundaries are largely
large landowners. I know that there have been a number of small landowners
making requests and we'll consider, you know...I, I think you know, we'll see
how the Committee wants to approach that. But mostly for the urban boundaries,
they are large landowners. For the rural boundaries, it's surprising that there's not
a lot in there for growth. I mean, in, in mostly the way that the, the maps were
transmitted to Council it pretty much maps out what's already existing-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What things are in there.
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MR. SPENCE: --and does not provide for any growth. And there's, there's gonna, you
know, be some philosophical differences there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. The other question I had was for
Mr. Giroux if I could, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sorry to roust you out but...
MR. GIROUX: . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: He's been listening attentively, waiting.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I know...as he usually does, Madam Chair. The
question was raised by another testifier regarding the...that...saying, saying it
was inappropriate for the Director to make changes to the plan as it was
transmitted from the Planning Commission to the, to the Council. I'd just like
your thoughts on whether that was inappropriate and should be ignored or
whether it's well within the guidelines of the, of the ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Giroux?
MR. GIROUX: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
MR. GIROUX: Yeah, we reviewed the Charter in 2.80B and, and basically what, what
the Director is, is doing is he's, he's making comments and he's making
recommendations. He's not making changes. The, the Council makes changes.
When testifiers come to public meetings, they testify. Those are
recommendations, too. The Council sometimes takes those recommendations
and, and puts them into the document. So as the public process goes on, this
document, although there was a tremendous amount of effort put in and I was the
attorney who advised the GPAC, so I, I...you know, three years ago. I, I've seen,
I've seen the, the morphing of this document. And I've seen it go from the 25
members and then I was also the attorney that advised the Planning Commission
and then it came to the Committee here. So every time it gets transferred there's
this contention that the, the Director is changing it. What, what the Director is
doing is, is he's doing his job of getting that document as it was, as it was voted
and, and, and done by each agency. And he's transmitting it and as he's reading it
and, and as we get new directors--this has outlived three directors now--those
directors make their comments. And, and you can take it or you can leave it. But
they, they, by the Charter and, and by 2.80B, what they're doing is they're,
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they're making comments about what they're seeing. And you can see that in this
three-year period when this document was started, I think that...the feeling was,
was that we were in an economic boom. Today, you tell me where we're at. And
that's where the nine people on this Committee look at those public inputs and
those public comments and, and you make your evaluation. And what the
Director is doing is, is he's giving you a ground eye view of what he sees. So
you're getting as much input as you can. The public is still coming. The public is
still being able to see in this document when it, it gets, you know, adopted it'll,
it'll be a...accumulation of all of that. So the short answer is, no. What
Mr. Spence is doing is not illegal. I will not be arresting him. So I, I, I think it's
part of the process. It's part of the public process and it's, it is, it is necessary,
you know, to, to continue having your expert in the field of planning to continue
to make comments as this document continues through the process.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Mr. White, for asking that question. If you didn't or
somebody didn't, I was going to 'cause I think it's a very important point. Thank
you. Members...Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, thank you for
clarifying that, Mr. Giroux. And, Mr. Spence, I just wanted to get little bit more
input or comment from you to allay the fears about the...taking away the
agricultural overlay and how that will still protect ag. I guess that was many
comments in our testimony sent in that they did not want that deleted in order to
protect ag basically. But I guess your statement earlier claimed that it was going
to have unintended consequences for small...you know, small families to
subdivide their ag lots. But just, I guess, little bit more clarification to allay the
fears of the comments.
MR. SPENCE: The...there's a, there's a couple of aspects to that. One...you know,
people talk about protecting agriculture. The, the last chapter that we dealt with
in Chapter 7, we had considerable discussion on really why, why, why there's so
few people farming. And I'm talking mostly small farmers. It's because there's
no profit in it. It's a difficult thing to do and you heard a lot of testimony about
that. One of the things that was also testified was about the incentives of
important agricultural lands or IAL and the importance of implementing those
things. The, the approach that, that, that we, we've had towards zoning,
particularly agriculture, is to restrict. Restrict, restrict. You know, make this not
a permitted use. Make this...let's make the lot size larger, you know, maybe two
acres is too small. Let's make them ten acres. And then somehow on ten acres,
also without a water meter, somehow people are going to go farm. Instead if we
want people to farm, let's provide incentives. IAL is one way to do it. Providing
agricultural water is another way to do it. I think it's, it's...if we're gonna protect
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agriculture, there needs to be an economic reason to go farm. You know, versus
just saying you can't do all these things with it. Let's say, you can go do all these
other things with it. You can go farm. You can make a buck. And it's just a
different perspective in approach. If we have an agricultural overlay, we're just
telling people what they can't do. You can't subdivide. You can't, you know,
just all the things that, that you can't do with your property. And I don't think
that's the way to approach it. I think we should be taking a fundamental
difference...approach and saying these are the things you can do. Let's go, you
know, make your land productive and provide the incentives and provide the
wherewithal so people can make a living doing agriculture. I think as, as we get
through...I don't think another overlay...okay, now another overlay is going to be
a good thing. We're talking about now having the State District Boundary, your
Maui Island Plan, your agricultural district overlay, your community plan and
then your State...I mean, and your County zoning. So we're, we're talking about
adding more and more layers onto an already difficult regulatory regime. And I
just...that's...when people say streamline the permitting process, make it easier
for somebody to build a home. You know, we're adding overlay after overlay,
however well-intentioned, is going exactly in the opposite direction. So I'm not
in favor of adding an overlay. It...if we wanna protect agricultural land, let's
make it more viable to farm.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And another...
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Chair wants to let you know that we are going to end this
meeting at 4:30. The reason is we're gonna lose quorum. We're down to a bare
minimum here. We lose anybody and we have to stop. So if you have a burning
question, please ask it. If it can wait, then let's try to wait. But any more,
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, one real quick, in regards to 8.1.g, I believe. I
guess there's been several comments that that's being deleted. It's in regards to
the County having a condition...of...development approval that developers of
privately-owned infrastructure provide financial insurance, that particular
sentence.
MR. SPENCE: One of the...I, I talked with some of our other Directors, Dave Taylor,
Kyle Ginoza, about that 'cause that's basically what we're talking about, is
private infrastructure for water and wastewater. Those things are regulated under
the PUC. I'm not sure...and I'll, I'll tell you they...the Public Utilities
Commission already has requirements in place and they, you know, as far as the,
the rates go, et cetera. Particularly private water systems, the Department of
Health regulates that. You'd...there's certain reporting requirements for, you
know, like water quality, et cetera. But they also require that there be cash
reserves. So, you know, if pumps goes down or the system fails and some way
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there's cash reserves already in place to take care of those things. So I'm not sure
that we want the County to get into the regulatory business of what's already
regulated by the Public Utilities Commission. That was my approach on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess the Molokai Ranch situation came up.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. That, that was a very difficult situation and still is. The Molokai
Ranch also inherited a very old system when they purchased the land and they
started doing development up in Maunaloa, et cetera. I, I don't wanna comment
too much more on that but it's, you know, it is a different situation. I mean they
started out with an old water system and, you know, it's gone, gone down since
then.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Chair, no need to go more in, in detail.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I understand you wanna move on.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll, any comments? Any questions? Not at this time.
Members...yes, Planning? Let's wrap this up, okay?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Just a short clarification. There was discussion by this
Committee during its deliberations on the Land Use element, the agricultural
sub-element, related to this agricultural overlay map. And there was a
recommendation from the Department that rather than approaching it as an
overlay, that instead we should look at our base zoning district and consider
different classifications like we have a rural one-acre district and a rural five-acre
district, that we look at our ag district and essentially achieve the same objectives
through direct revisions to the ag ordinance as opposed to an overlay. And there's
an action that references the map as sort of a informational piece, if you will.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Summers. We'll pursue this as we move on here. For
today, the Chair would like to thank very much all of the people who came today.
I'd like to thank the 21 testifiers. I...we really appreciate your being here. We
heard what you said. Believe it or not, we did and we have lots of notes. And
staff and I will be sitting down to discuss how we can make this work for
everybody and how we go about agendizing in the future. I agree with you. We
want you to have as much advance information as possible because you're...your
testimony will be more meaningful if you kinda have a better idea of what's on
the agenda so you have time to think about it, talk about it and then come and give
us your ideas. So I'll work with the Planning staff and my Committee staff to see
what we can do. I'd like to again say thank you to my staff. Thank you for the
Planning Department who's been working really, really hard. Thank Mr. Giroux
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from Corp. Counsel. We really...always happy to have our lawyer here with us to
answer the kind of tough questions that are tough. And we will take, take this
chapter up at our next meeting that's gonna be on February...is it the sixteenth,
Mr....
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sixteenth.
CHAIR BAISA: Sixteenth, at 1:30. And we'll proceed with caution to make sure that
everybody has appropriate opportunity to offer input. For today this meeting is
adjourned. Thank you very much. . . (gavel).. .
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION. (Exc. GRH, DAM,
JP, and MPV)

ADJOURN: 4:27 p.m.
APPROVED:
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